

How To Navigate Peru's Political and Social Turmoil

The latest political crisis which has befallen Peru in the past months shows few signs of stabilizing. Companies across Latin America have been impacted, with blockages on roads, borders and trading centers such as the Port of Callao leading to widespread supply chain disruptions.¹

The consequences of this unrest will be widely felt. Peru's inflation is set to hit nearly 9% this year, reshaping exports and imports patterns and altering foreign investment in the region.² On a global scale, countries have already shown a vested and divided interest in the country, with the United States, Spain, Canada, Chile and Ecuador supporting Vice President Dina Boluarte ("Boluarte"), while left-leaning countries including Venezuela, Cuba, Bolivia, Colombia, Mexico, Bolivia and Argentina have been quick to show their support for the ousted ex-President Pedro Castillo ("Castillo").³ Amongst this geopolitical flux, companies with any business in Latin America must remain vigilant.

However, the protests are not a surprising phenomenon. Peru is a country which has become plagued by instability. In the last seven years, Peru has had seven Presidents, and during Castillo's fraught Presidency, a new Minister was appointed nearly every six days on average. To make matters worse, the country suffered the highest per capita death rate in the world during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Despite these structural issues, many companies have thrived in the Peruvian market. Even now, most businesses remain operational. The violence in Lima is concentrated in few areas and despite the headlines, most citizens continue to work as usual. Peru remains one of the fastest growing economies in the world. For companies which can weather the current upheaval, there lies great upside potential.



Background: Castillo's Fall

After two impeachment attempts, Castillo's presidency finally came to an end when he tried to close Congress and was consequently impeached and arrested. He has been detained in the Barbadillo prison, a maximumsecurity prison close to Lima in the Special Operations Directorate ("DIROES").8 Peru's Prosecutor's Office stated that Castillo may be sentenced to more than 31 years in prison for allegedly committing corruption offenses during his administration. The prosecutor also accused Castillo of heading a criminal organization during his Presidency dedicated to obtaining money from fraudulent bids for public works, and demanded a 36-month preventive imprisonment for the ex-President.9

Following Castillo's demise, Boluarte – Castillo's vice president – was promptly sworn in as Peru's first female president. Protests erupted following the news, five ministers of Boluarte's government have already resigned, and Boluarte herself is being indicted for "genocide, qualified homicide and serious injuries". 10

60+

protest related

deaths11

89%

Peruvians disapprove of Congress¹² 77%

Peruvians disapprove of Boluarte's performance¹³

73%

Peruvians believe that Boluarte should resign¹⁴

Peruvian Protests

The protests have impacted the growth of Peru's economy. According to the Ministry of Economy and Finance, Peru has already lost more than US\$500 million as a result of the turmoil. 15 The tourism sector has been most affected – with up to 60% of travel bookings cancelled over the next six months¹⁶ - though mining and agriculture have also suffered significantly.¹⁷ Nor have the economic effects been restricted to Peru. The Tacna-Arica motorway has been blocked, stymieing produce into Chile, while the closure of the bridge in Desaguadero has had a similar effect for Bolivia.18 Countries throughout the continent are feeling the political and economic consequences of the fall of Castillo.19

The protests are coming mostly from the politically disenfranchised, indigenous South, who have lived through decades of poor education, underfunded public health care, and no public housing.²⁰ Protestors are calling for a new constitution and the dissolution of Congress. Congress is seen by some as a force of corrupt right-wing politicians who have paralyzed the workings of previous governments.²¹ With Castillo and ex-President Vizcarra, who were both impeached by Congress, also embroiled in corruption scandals, endemic graft is engulfing modern politics in Peru.²²

Protestors are also demanding snap elections. According to recent polls, 73% of the Peruvian population believes that Boluarte should resign from office.²³ So far, Congress has failed to approve a bill to call for new elections. Political parties are divided on the manner in which this procedure should be carried out. Left wing actors insist that the population should be consulted on whether they agree with a Constituent Assembly; the right wing refuses to approve such a measure. For the last three months, attempts to find consensus among political forces have been unsuccessful.24

Unless the deep-rooted, systemic tensions which have led to this turbulence are addressed, new elections - regardless of when they are held - are unlikely to restore political and social stability. Instead of hoping for the storm to pass, companies must learn how to operate in uncertain waters.

Top 4 Recommendations for Companies in Peru

For companies considering entry or already operating in Peru, there are several essential steps to avoid panic and maximize potential. Considering the above, we have compiled four of the most important strategic actions which, in the current circumstances, are highly recommended.

Security Risk Assessment

A company must have full visibility over where it is operating and what the surrounding context is.

Firstly, it must understand its exposure and the location of its facilities, finances and personnel. It must have a clarified idea of its current security position and any gaps which may exist in its management procedures. This stage may involve embedding local security experts into the workforce or contracting a third party for localized insight.



Secondly, the company should contextualize its operations and undergo a security analysis of the region. Relevant sociopolitical and regulatory events must be analyzed on a regular basis. To this end, many companies contract data & analytics experts who provide real-time incident databases and dashboards of the evolving risk landscape. Such technology enables the security team to be cognizant of any trends, changes, threat levels and KRIs.

Furthermore, a dashboard of this kind allows companies to keep a record of all incidents. This becomes pivotal during internal reviews and arbitration cases, where timely and detailed evidence must be presented.

Once the security risks have been assessed, it is advisable to develop a risk matrix which scores incidents based on their likelihood and impact. Matrixes provide visibility over all scenarios and enable companies to prioritize the most pressing issues quickly.



Crisis Management Training and Testing

Once you know the risks facing your company, it is important to draw up procedures of how to respond in the case of certain events. If Boluarte resigns tomorrow, how does the company react? How do you communicate with your customers, shareholders and general public?

A crisis management plan means that a company is never caught unawares. It specifies the measures used to respond and recover when an incident has occurred.

Strikes, blockages, terrorist attacks from the Sendero Luminoso and other armed groups, new elections, a new populist President or foreign intervention are all possible in Peru's current climate. An organization should have a clear idea of how it responds in each of these scenarios.

With an eye on all potential events which can occur, nothing should come as a surprise, and everything becomes manageable. Accordingly, regular simulated training should be conducted with operational teams on the ground in coordination with crisis management teams at head office.

Investigative Stakeholder Mapping

As well as understanding the 'what', companies must have a clear grasp on the 'who'. In Peru, it is not always clear which parties are calling the shots in a certain region or project. There are many players – including indigenous communities, local politicians, multi-nationals, landowners, armed groups and drug-traffickers. According to the Corruptions Perception Index 2022, Peru was ranked as very corrupt with only a 36% 'clean' level, meaning that deals do not always operate as they should.²⁵



In this climate, it is crucial to know all the stakeholders who can impact a company's operations. 'Know' information can be gleaned from public domain sources including articles, PR statements and social media sites. But equally important is the 'unknown' information, the relationships of interest, networks, hidden agendas, problematic connections and motivations. This information is sourced through delicate human source inquiries and can uncover critical insight about who is really in control, and what the true reputation and disposition of a given stakeholder is.

Just as with a risk matrix, it is possible to develop a stakeholder matrix which monitors the profiles, positions and activities of every stakeholder who can influence a company's operations.



4

Community Engagement

After identifying your stakeholders, their motivations and power relationships, you can then develop a community relations engagement plan and strengthen capacities for dialogue with each party. In Peru, communities are often actively engaged and constantly oppose large-scale private projects. A community relations expert can help ensure that the local population is onside with a particular venture or presence and specify the needs and requirements of the community – whether it be a school, a hospital or a voice in the project.

This process should be conducted in close consultation with your security preparedness, as especially in Peru, there is a strong symbiosis between community and security issues.

These four actions are linked and feed into each other – stakeholder mapping and risk assessments determine crisis response actions and inform stakeholder engagement, and all four are critical for any company which decides to conduct business in Peru.

AUTHORS

DANIELA CUÉLLAR

Associate Director +57 601 580 2792 daniela.cuellar@fticonsulting.com

LUCAS MARSDEN-SMEDLEY

Consultant +57 601 580 4460 lucas.marsden@fticonsulting.com

The views expressed herein are those of the author(s) and not necessarily the views of FTI Consulting, Inc., its management, its subsidiaries, its affiliates, or its other professionals. FTI Consulting, Inc., including its subsidiaries and affiliates, is a consulting firm and is not a certified public accounting firm or a law firm.

FTI Consulting is an independent global business advisory firm dedicated to helping organizations manage change, mitigate risk and resolve disputes: financial, legal, operational, political & regulatory, reputational and transactional. FTI Consulting professionals, located in all major business centers throughout the world, work closely with clients to anticipate, illuminate and overcome complex business challenges and opportunities. ©2023 FTI Consulting, Inc. All rights reserved. **fticonsulting.com**



- 1 Matthew Bristow & Stephan Kueffner, "Backers of Ousted Peru President Block Roads as Protests Spread," Bloomberg (December 9, 2022), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-10/backers-of-ousted-peru-president-block-roads-as-protests-spread
- 2 "Inflation in Peru would accelerate to 8.8%-8.9% annually due to food prices due to blockades; minister," Investing.com (January 23, 2023), https://es.investing.com/news/economy/inflacion-en-peru-se-aceleraria-a-8889-anual-por-precios-de-alimentos-debido-a-bloqueos-ministro-2347805.
- 3 "Mexico, Colombia, Argentina and Bolivia support Pedro Castillo and ask for respect for his investiture," El Pais (December 12, 2022), https://elpais.com/internacional/2022-12-13/mexico-colombia-argentina-y-bolivia-respaldan-a-pedro-castillo-y-piden-respeto-por-su-investidura.html.
- 4 Paola Villar S., "In 400 days, the government of Pedro Castillo in Peru has made 70 changes of minister," Bloomberg Linea (September 14, 2022), https://www.bloomberglinea.com/2022/09/14/en-400-dias-el-gobierno-de-pedro-castillo-en-peru-ha-realizado-70-cambios-de-ministro/.
- 5 "In Peru, only the richest 1% concentrate 23.7% of income, according to Bloomberg," La Reupblica (March 10, 2021), https://larepublica.pe/economia/2021/03/10/en-el-peru-solo-el-1-mas-rico-concentra-el-42-de-los-ingresos
- 6 Nathaniel Parish Flannery, "Is Peru's Political Risk Outlook Starting To Improve?" Forbes (February 24, 2023), https://www.forbes.com/sites/nathanielparishflannery/2023/02/24/is-perus-political-risk-outlook-starting-to-improve/?sh=809712b1d0a0.
- 7 "Peru country profile," BBC (last visited March 5, 2023), https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-19928905.
- 8 "Pedro Castillo was taken to the same prison where Alberto Fujimori is," RCN Radio (December 8, 2022), https://www.rcnradio.com/internacional/pedro-castillo-fue-llevado-a-la-misma-prision-en-la-que-esta-alberto-fujimori.
- 9 "Castillo puede ser condenado a 31 anos por corrupcion, segun Fiscalia de Peru," El Tiempo (March 1, 2023), https://www.eltiempo.com/mundo/latinoamerica/fiscalia-de-peru-dice-que-castillo-puede-recibir-31-anos-por-corrupcion-746232.
- 10 Ministerio Publico (@FiscaliaPeru), Twitter (January 10, 2023, 6:36 PM), https://twitter.com/FiscaliaPeru/status/1612956661857107969?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw.
- 11 "Peru: Protester dies and death toll rises to 60 in protests," Los Angeles Times (February 10, 2023), https://www.latimes.com/espanol/internacional/articulo/2023-02-10/peru-protestas-en-el-sur-dejan-23-heridos-incluido-un-nino
- 12 "The United States wants Dina Boluarte and Congress to agree on an early election in Peru," RPP Noticias (March 1, 2023), https://rpp.pe/politica/actualidad/estados-unidos-desea-que-dina-boluarte-y-el-congreso-acuerden-un-adelanto-de-elecciones-en-peru-noticia-1469675.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 "Protests in Peru already leave losses of more than 555 million dollars: government," El Economista (January 26, 2023), https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/empresas/Protestas-en-Peru-ya-dejan-perdidas-por-mas-de-555-mdd-gobierno-20230125-0161.html.
- 16 "Tourism in Peru: a sector hit hard by social protests and the pandemic," Infoabe (January 28, 2023), https://www.infobae.com/america/peru/2023/01/08/industria-turistica-en-el-peru-un-sector-golpeado-fuertemente-por-las-protestas-sociales-y-la-pandemia/
- 17 "Mining and agriculture concentrate economic impact of protests in Peru," El Pais (December 22, 2022), https://www.elpais.com/america/economia/2022-12-22/la-mineria-y-agricultura-sufren-el-impacto-economico-de-las-protestas-en-peru.html
- 18 "Bolivia and Chile agree to speed up border flow due to protests in Peru," Swissinfo.ch (January 31, 2023), https://www.swissinfo.ch/spa/bolivia-chile_bolivia-y-chile-acuerdan-agilizar-flujo-en-frontera-por-protestas-en-per%C3%BA/48249228#:~:text=%2D%20Los%20Gobiernos%20de%20Bolivia%20y,la%20crisis%20en%20ese%20pa%C3%ADs.
- 19 Oliver Stuenkel, "Latin America's Second Pink Tide Looks Very Different from the First," Americas Quarterly (July 18, 2022), https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/latin-americas-second-pink-tide-looks-very-different-from-the-first/.
- 20 Brendan O'Boyle, "Pedro Castillo and the 500-Year-Old Lima vs Rural Divide," Americas Quarterly (May 3, 2021), https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/pedro-castillo-and-the-500-year-old-lima-vs-rural-divide/.
- 21 "The Congress of the Republic is considered the institution with the most corruption in Peru," Infobae (September 24, 2022), https://www.infobae.com/america/peru/2022/09/24/el-congreso-de-la-republica-es-considerado-la-institucion-con-mas-corrupcion-en-el-peru/.
- 22 "The perception of corruption in Peru in recent years," Pontifical Catholic University of Peru (February 2, 2021), https://idehpucp.pucp.edu.pe/analisis1/la-percepcion-de-la-corrupcion-en-el-peru-en-los-ultimos-anos/.
- 23 "The United States wants Dina Boluarte and Congress to agree on an early election in Peru," RPP Noticias (March 1, 2023), https://rpp.pe/politica/actualidad/estados-unidos-desea-que-dina-boluarte-y-el-congreso-acuerden-un-adelanto-de-elecciones-en-peru-noticia-1469675?ref=rpp.
- 24 Carlos Ore Arroyo, "Premier describes the US government's desire to hold general elections as the 'opinion of a friendly government," Infobae (March 2, 2023), https://www.infobae.com/peru/2023/03/02/premier-califica-de-opinion-de-un-gobierno-amigo-exhortacion-del-gobierno-estadounidense-para-que-se-celebren-elecciones-generales/.
- $25\ \ \text{``Corruption Perceptions Index,''}\ Transparency \ International\ (last visited\ March\ 6,\ 2023), \\ \underline{\text{https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/}2022.}$

